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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On November 21, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.  A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on September 25, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on September 26, 2013.  A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$477 for temporary total disability and $358 for permanent partial

disability.
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4. The respondents controvert the claim in its entirety.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant sustained compensable injuries to her

right hand, left knee, and back on November 28, 2012.

2. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“It is Claimant’s contention that Claimant
sustained a compensable left knee injury
arising out of and in the course of employment
with the Respondent on or about 11/28/2012.
Claimant contends entitlement to workers’
compensation benefits as set forth in the
issues response in the Prehearing Memorandum,
and specifically, reasonable, necessary, and
related medical expenses; temporary total
disability benefits; ACA 11-9-505 benefits
(reserved); unpaid future medical benefits
that later become controverted (reserved);
permanent partial/total disability benefits
(reserved) and/or rehabilitation benefits
(reserved); and controverted attorney fees.
All other benefits are reserved under the
Act.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Respondents contend that the Claimant was
not performing employment services at the time
of the alleged injury on November 28, 2012 and
that the Claimant cannot prove, by a
preponderance of the evidence, that she
sustained a compensable injury on that date.
The Respondents paid for the initial medical
treatment for this alleged injury until
February 5, 2013, on which date the
Respondents filed a Form 2 controverting any
additional benefits for this claim.

The Respondents reserve the right to offer
additional contentions, or to modify those
stated herein, pending the completion of
discovery.”
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The claimant is a 52-year-old female who is employed by the

respondent as a program eligibility specialist.  Her work duties

include case work for the TEA, Food Stamp, and Medicaid programs.

The claimant alleges that she suffered a compensable injury to her

right hand, left knee, and back on November 28, 2012.  

There is no dispute that the claimant fell in the respondent's

place of business and suffered at least some injury on November 28,

2012.  However, there is a dispute as to whether the claimant was

performing employment services at the time of her fall.  As to the

time of the fall, the claimant testified that it occurred at 8:00

a.m., or shortly thereafter.  The claimant's supervisor, Thomas

Martin, and a former co-worker of the claimant's, Deborah Neas,

testified that the fall occurred shortly after 8:00 a.m., although

neither actually witnessed the claimant's fall.  I note that the

claimant's formal work day begins at 8:00 a.m., and concludes at

4:30 p.m..  

On cross examination, the claimant testified that she was

carrying a plastic snow globe that was roughly 12 inches high and

12 inches wide, her purse, and a drinking cup.  There is testimony

from both Mr. Martin and Ms. Neas that supports the claimant's

testimony about carrying a snow globe at the time of her fall.  On

direct examination, the claimant gave the following testimony

regarding her fall.   

“Q.   Why don't you just give me a -- just let
the Court know exactly -- give us a rundown of
what happened from the time you pulled up to
the building that day until you left the
building.
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A.   Okay.  I was coming into work.  Debra
Neas was coming in behind me and she was
hollering at me, "Hold the hold, hold the
door, hold the door."  And she had a man and a
woman with her, so I held the door for her to
come and open the door.  So when they came in
behind me, I kind of felt, I guess, pressured,
because I was trying to get out of their way
because she was bringing these people in with
her, and so I came into the clerical area.
And then when I was coming in, I kind of
scooted over a little bit to get out of their
way.  And when I came around the corner, I hit
-- there's a desk that's kind of an old desk
that has like a metal foot.  And my foot hit
-- caught that.  And I'm not sure if it sent
me at a run or if it just totally flipped my
feet out from underneath me.  All I know is,
usually you can kind of catch yourself.  There
was no way.  I went down.  I went down hard.
And then the next thing I know, Thomas and
Mary were standing there.  Thomas was asking
me to help me get up.  And I was, like, wait,
wait, wait, because I was kind of a little bit
out of it.  My finger was bleeding and blood
was spurting out of it, so it was kind of
making me a little -- like I was going to pass
out.  And then Debra was handing me a
washcloth to put on my finger.  And then
Thomas helped me up to sit in a chair.  And
then Lynette was standing there, our county
administrator.  She asked me did I need to go
to the emergency room, and I said yes.  And
she told me I can go anywhere I wanted.  And
at first one of my co-workers was going to
take me to the emergency room, but it was in
Ozark.  And I called my parents and my mom
said she wanted, you know, if it was my leg --
if my knee was broke or my leg was broke, they
wanted me to be closer to Fort Smith, so it
would be easier for them.  So she took me back
to the office and my parents came and got me
and took me to the emergency room.”

It was the claimant's testimony that she was bringing the snow

globe to the office in order to decorate her office for an office

decoration contest.  At the hearing, the claimant's former co-



5

worker, Ms. Neas, was questioned by the Commission about the

holiday decorations contest as follows:

“THE COURT:  Ma'am, do you recall if at that
time period the office was having some sort of
maybe competition -- friendly competition that
dealt with decorating?

THE WITNESS:  Oh, yes.  We have Christmas
decorations every Christmastime.  We were
bringing in Christmas -- generally bring
Christmas things in at the end of November,
beginning of December, because typically we're
out.

THE COURT:  All the members of the office
participate in this?

THE WITNESS:  I didn't know of anyone that
didn't.

THE COURT:  It's basically kind of a --

THE WITNESS:  It's on your own.  It's not
mandatory.  It's just your own choice --

THE COURT:  Sure.

THE WITNESS:  -- to participate.”

The claimant's supervisor, Mr. Martin, was questioned on

direct examination by the respondent's attorney about the holiday

decorating contest as follows:

“Q.   Now, we have heard some testimony, Mr.
Martin, about a Christmas decoration type
contest that may have been going on or
decoration activities at the office.  Can you
-- let me ask you about that.  First of all,
was the office -- in November of last year, do
you recall, was there some sort a Christmas
decoration contest or event or something going
on?

A.   Generally, in the past -- I'm trying to
think this past year if there was a contest or
not.  But, you know, staff are welcome to
decorate and sometimes encouraged, so there
possibly could have been some voluntary event
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going on.  I know I did not decorate my
office.

Q.   And do you recall --

THE COURT:  Did you say "and possibly
encouraged" a moment ago?  Could you read back
his testimony.

(Answer read by reporter).

Q.  (BY MR. MONTGOMERY)   And, Mr. Martin, as
far as employees being allowed to decorate or
bring decorations to the office, does that
mean that, say, if an employee had an office,
they can decorate their own office, or would
the outlying areas of the entire office be
decorated?  Or how did that work?

A.   It would -- generally, their office.  I
mean, by no means, there was no pressure.
Obviously, their supervisor didn't decorate,
so there wasn't any pressure to decorate.

Q.   We used the word "contest" when we talked
about Christmas decorations.  But do you
remember, was anything going to be awarded to
anybody if they were to, say, win this
contest?

A.   I do not recall if there was a contest or
not.

Q.   But as a direct supervisor, you would be
aware if an employee were going to be
presented with some sort of prize or monetary
benefit if they somehow or another won a
Christmas competition?  You would know that,
wouldn't you?

A.   I would know -- again, I'm drawing a
blank whether there was a contest or not.
Like I said, I don't remember.  I did not
decorate and, you know, it's -- you know, it's
strictly voluntary.  Some workers go crazy
with it.  Others, like me, you know, don't
decorate at all.

Q.   Do you recall, Mr. Martin, did you have
any discussions or communications with Ms.
Shields either encouraging her to decorate or
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discouraging her from decorating or anything
like that?

A.   No.” The Commission also questioned Mr.

Martin in regard to the holiday decorating

contest as follows:

THE COURT:  Mr. Ramsfield, before you inquire,
let me just try and finish off at least the
last few thoughts I have in my head about what
I'm going to call the Christmas decorating for
lack of a better word.  I just want to be
clear.  This wasn't a mandatory sort of thing?

THE WITNESS:  No, sir.

THE COURT:  This was something that the
employees could participate in or not
participate in?

THE WITNESS:  That's correct.

THE COURT:  I think earlier you gave some
testimony that the supervisors were aware that
in the mornings the employees would I think
you called it visit and that that encouraged
communication and the supervisors did not mind
some of that, is that correct?

THE WITNESS:  That's correct.  I mean,
frequently they would go straight to their
office and get to work.  But if they paused to
visit, you know, on a Monday morning, you
know, about their weekend, as long as they
were getting to work, it wasn't an issue.

THE COURT:  And, obviously, you didn't
participate in the Christmas decorations.  But
was that -- obviously, that wasn't part of
their employment?  They weren't doing that for
the State of Arkansas?

THE WITNESS:  That's correct.

THE COURT:  But was that more of, like, an
employee morale thing?  You could participate
or not participate?  Why do you, as a
supervisor, allow your employees to have
decoration contests or bring in decorations
and do those sort of things?
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THE WITNESS:  Same reason we let them have
personal items in their office.

THE COURT:  Employee morale?

THE WITNESS:  Yes.”

There is some question as to whether the claimant was engaged

in a holiday decorating contest or not.  It was her testimony that

she was and I believe her testimony to be credible.  Her

supervisor, Mr. Martin, seemed to have a memory lapse as to a

decorating contest but indicated that that had at least been a past

practice of the respondent.  Mrs. Neas’, the former employee,

testimony was supportive of the claimant’s testimony, although she

never used the word “decorating contest.”  Regardless of whether a

decorating contest was being conducted, Mr. Martin testified that

decorating for the holiday was permissible and that it contributed

to employee moral which does at least indirectly, if not directly,

advance the respondent employer’s interest.

At the time of the claimant's fall, she was inside the office

building that she was assigned to work in and she was carrying a

holiday decoration in order to participate in an office decoration

contest.  The claimant's supervisor testified that it was

permissible to decorate for the holidays and to have personal items

in the office as it was positive for employees’ morale.  The

production of employee morale at least indirectly, if not directly,

advances the interest of the respondent employer.  As such, the

claimant was performing employment services at the time of her

November 28, 2012, fall.
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The claimant has asked the Commission to determine whether she

suffered compensable injuries to her right hand, left knee, and

back.  As I have previously determined, the claimant was engaged in

employment services at the time of her fall.  We will consider each

of the alleged injuries.  As to the claimant’s right hand, it is

clear from both claimant’s testimony and that of her supervisor,

Mr. Martin, that immediately after her fall her right index finger

was bloody and had begun to swell and turn color.  Medical records

introduced into evidence also support both the claimant’s and Mr.

Martin’s testimony.  The claimant is able to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she suffered a compensable

injury to her right hand, more specifically, her right index finger

in her fall on November 28, 2012.

The claimant was taken to Spark’s Regional Medical Center on

the day of her fall.  During that visit and x-ray of the claimant’s

left knee was performed.  The diagnostic report from those x-rays

is found at Page 2, Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1.  Following are the

findings from that diagnostic report:

“Mild soft tissue swelling present
radiographically.  Narrowing of the
patellofemoral joint space and mild narrowing
of the medial compartment of the left knee
joint with hypertrophic bone formation arising
from the articular surface of the patella and
femoral condyles, and tibial plateaus
consistent with mild osteoarthritic changes.
No acute fracture seen.”

The claimant gave testimony about knee difficulties and

medical records support the claimant’s continued complaints of knee

difficulties.  The claimant, here, clearly has objective medical
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findings and I believe a causal connection does exist between those

objective findings and her fall on November 28, 2012.  As such, the

claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence that she

suffered a compensable left knee injury as a result of her fall.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider whether

or not she suffered a compensable back injury as a result of her

fall.  The claimant testified at the hearing that she suffered from

pre-existing scoliosis.  A medical record from Cooper Clinic P.A.

Fienna Hills Orthopedics is found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page

1, and dated September 13, 2011.  Following is a portion of that

medical record:

“SUBJECTIVE: Ms. Shields is a 50-year-old
white female seen in follow-up with chief
complaint of low back pain.  She was last seen
August 23rd.  She was given an injection of 20
mg dexamethasone.  She returns today.  She
says she is better after injection.  Some
recurrence of pain.  No new injury.  No change
in activity.  No numbness weakness.  No loss
of control of bowel or bladder.  Pain is
increased with bending and standing.

IMPRESSION: Lumbar syndrome superimposed over
degenerative disc disease and idiopathic
scoliosis.  It is notable NCVs did reveal some
mild motor sensory neuropathy and the MRI of
her lumbar spine revealed some disc bulging
but no significant nerve root compression.
Did reveal some possible early spondylitic
changes.”

The claimant also filled out an employee’s form PECD 1,

“employees’ report of accident.”  That document is found at

Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1, Page 1.  A portion of that document

asked the claimant to indicate “nature and location of injury

(describe part of body).”  The form completed by the claimant
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indicates “left leg, right elbow and hand.”  That document was

signed by the claimant on December 11, 2012.

The medical records submitted by the claimant do indicate that

she was having back difficulties after her fall; however, these

difficulties seem to be very similar to her problems prior to the

November 28, 2011, fall.  On January 30, 2013, the claimant was

seen at Cooper Clinic P.A. Department of Neurology by Dr. William

Knubley.  In the history section of that medical report, Dr.

Knubley discussed the claimant’s complaints of increased low back

pain.  Following is a portion of that medical record:

“In the last week or so, however, she has had
some increased low back pain in the upper
lumbar lower thoracic, mid paraspinal region.
This was not associated with any acute fall,
and there have been no radicular symptoms, but
she has persisted in having that pain.  She is
still noticing some intermittent leg symptoms,
but again we have not confirmed MS on the
basis of MRI imaging in the past, but there
were changes of possible neuropathy that could
account for her symptoms, but again we have
not pursued any of these further with a spinal
tap, punch biopsy, etc.”

Upon review of the medical records submitted in this matter

and giving consideration to the claimant’s pre-existing back

difficulties, I find that the claimant has failed to prove that she

suffered a compensable back injury due to her November 28, 2012,

fall.  Clearly, the claimant does have objective findings of back

difficulties; however, I believe the claimant’s current

difficulties are related to her pre-existing problems rather than

consequences of her fall.
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From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on September 25, 2013, and contained

in a pre-hearing order filed September 26, 2013, are hereby

accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she suffered a compensable injury to her right hand, more

specifically, her right index finger and to her left knee in a fall

on November 28, 2012.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she suffered a compensable injury to her back on

November 28, 2012.

4. The claimant is entitled to reasonable and necessary

medical treatment for her compensable right hand and left knee

injuries.

5. The claimant’s attorney has failed to prove that he is

currently entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter.



13

ORDER

The respondents shall be responsible for the costs associated

with the reasonable and necessary medical treatment for the

claimant’s compensable right hand and left knee injuries.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


